  SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 6th December 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

1st December 2010




      

S M Foster










Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 
3.  Oral questions from electors 

(Please would Members raise any questions initially with the office)
4.  PC Busby to give update on policing in Sandy
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (See list attached)

6.  Mayoral Communications    (See list attached)
7.  Minutes and Reports 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+* (a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 25th October 2010.
+ (b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 8th November 2010.
+* (c) Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 22nd November 2010.
+* (d) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
29th November 2010.
+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.

8.  Reports from Representatives

(a)  To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

(b)  To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
9.  Clerk’s Report
To receive the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)
10.  Sandye Place School

To consider a response to consultation documents regarding the proposed change of the school to Academy status. (Copy attached).
11.  Oral questions from Electors

On matters raised during this meeting.
12.  Press Release








*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section (9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

 SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	29/11/10

84/10
	CB/10/04223/ FULL

Mr Lamb

55 Laburnum Road

Sandy

SG19 1HY
	Full application for two storey side extension at 55 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 36 & 57 Laburnum Road Sandy, notified.
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6. Mayoral Communications

28.10.10.1
Attended a Planning Enquiry at Central Bedfordshire

Council, Chicksands, on behalf of STC.

29.10.10
Attended Sandy Youth Café official opening at the 

Jenkins Pavilion.

30.10.10
Cut the ribbon to launch the new Youth Shelter at the skate park, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

9.11.10
Attended a "Help for Heroes" fundraising evening with the Saxon Cubs at Sandy Scout Headquarters.

11.11.10
Attended an Armistice Day observance at Sandy War Memorial.

12.11.10
Hosted a reception for visitors from Skarszewy and their



host families at the Council Offices.

13.11.10
With the Deputy Mayor, participated in packing the Biggleswade Chronicle's Christmas parcels for British troops in Afghanistan.


Attended the Twinning Association's social evening at the Conservative Club for our Polish visitors.

14.11.10
Attended Sandy’s Act of Remembrance and Remembrance Sunday church service, accompanied by Alistair Burt MP, the Deputy Mayor and several members of the Town Council.


Attended the Royal British Legion's social evening at Sandy Conservative Club.

18.11.10
Attended the NSPCC North Beds AGM and fund-raising dinner at the Danish Camp, Willington.

19.11.11
Attended the Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Council’s



fund raising evening at Chicksands, Shefford.

24.11.10
Attended the Chamber of Trade’s Fundraising Dinner at the China Express Restaurant, Sandy.

26.11.10
With the Deputy Mayor, attended a meeting for N.E. Bedfordshire town and parish councils with Alistair Burt MP at the Masonic Rooms, Biggleswade.

27.11.10
Contributed a commissioned article to the Biggleswade Chronicle "In the Town Council" series.

1.12.10
Attended the Mayor of Kempston's Christmas Event at the Saxon Centre, Kempston.

2.12.10
Contributed to Alan Waring's morning radio programme on Biggles fm.

3.12.10
Attended Sandy Retired Senior Volunteers' Christmas party.

4.12.10
Attended the Town Mayor's carol service at All Saints' Church, Houghton Regis.


Attended the Mayor of Luton's Charity Christmas Ball at The Auction House, Luton.

5.12.10
Hosted a charity lunch at the Queen's Head ph, and assisted the Carnival Prince and Princess to switch on the Chamber of Trade's Christmas lights. 

Deputy Mayor


4.11.10
Attended the official opening of the new building at

Maple Tree Lower School.

6.11.10 Attended the launch of the Biggleswade Chronicle Hamper


Appeal with Mr K Lynch.

23.11.10
Accompanied by Mr David Sutton attended the Mayor of Leighton Linslade’s Charity Birthday Carvery Meal at The Ship Restaurant in Leighton Buzzard.

Sandy Town Council
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7.  Minutes and Reports 

(c) Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 22nd November 2010.
4. 2010/2011 Accounts Statement
(A14/10)
Resolved to recommend: (a) That £700 is vired from budget 5105 (Jenkins Pavilion electricity) to 4205 - £300 (office electricity), 4305 - £200 (depot electricity) and 5005 - £200 Bedford Road Pavilion electricity.

(b) That £700 is vired from budget 4203 (Office Business Rates to 4237 (Conferences, training courses, staff).

5. To review the position of the contingency account to 31.10.10









(A15/10)

Resolved to recommend: That £394 be taken from budget 4203 to cover the overspend.

6. Power of Wellbeing payments



(A16/10)


The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Resolved to Recommend: That the following payments be approved for payment under the Town Council’s powers granted by the Power of Wellbeing.

Donation to Royal British Legion for Poppy wreath

 £50.00

Donation to Sandy Upper School for Audrey Boothby award
 £25.00

Grant to Mid Beds Link-a-ride




        £250.00

8. External Audit

(A18/10)

Resolved to recommend: That the external auditor’s comments on the 2009/2010 Annual Return be received and approved.

9. Internal Audit  


(A19/10)

Resolved to Recommend: That the interim Internal Audit Report for 2010/11 be received and approved.
Sandy Town Council

Council Meeting – 6.12.10

7.  Minutes and Reports 

11. Scale of Charges 2011/2012

(A21/10). 

Resolved to Recommend: (a) That except where prescribed otherwise by the terms of leases (which are increased by 4.7%) most of the charges for Council services should rise by 2.5% in 2011/2012  (Copy of amended draft Scale of Charges attached).
(b) That the fees for allotments, market rents, hire of Committee Room and advertising in the newsletter and annual report should not be changed.
14. *Jenkins Pavilion

(A24/10)

*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (9) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report

9.1  Accounts 01.04.10 to 30.10.10 
To receive and approve lists of Receipts and Payments for October 2010
(Copies will be on display prior to the meeting)
9.2 Electoral Commission
The Electoral Commission has concluded its review of Central Bedfordshire Council Wards.  Its final recommendation with regard to Sandy is that it become a three member ward including the Fallowfield area, Beeston and Blunham as suggested by Town Council (Copy of recommendation attached).
(Information only)

9.3 Traffic calming Measures in St Neots Road
An e-mail response has been received with regard to the suggestions for changes to the scheme.  See below:

Following the recent consultation for the St Neots Road Traffic Calming Scheme, the Sandy Town Council supported the following amendments to the scheme:

1. A vehicle activated sign at the junction with A1; 
2. Feature 1 to be a raised table; 
3. Feature 2 and 3 to be removed; 
4. Zebra crossing on the south side of Engayne Avenue, not the north side with reduced number of zig-zags; 
5. Feature 5 to be raised table; 
6. Features 6 and 7 to be removed; 
7. Feature 8 to be a raised table; 
8. Feature 9 to be placed where the existing zebra crossing is at West Road – a raised table (perhaps encompassing the whole junction )with the zebra crossing on it; 
9. Feature 10 – no change; 
10. Feature 11 to be removed 
These amendments were then discussed with the Sandy Town Council at a further meeting on Tuesday 9th November. It was agreed that Bedfordshire Highways (Amey) would further investigate the feasibility of these changes and report back to the Council 
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report  (Cont)

Following our subsequent investigations, please see our response to above requested amendments:

1. It was agreed that the entry point to the 30mph limit from the A1 should be enhanced as far as practicable. Whilst national research shows that vehicle activated signs have a limited effect on reducing vehicle speeds alone, the inclusion of a sign close to the junction with the A1 would raise awareness and act as a reminder to reduce speeds into St Neots Road. Proposals will therefore include for the provision of a vehicle activated sign near feature 1 (Pyms Way). 
2. It was agreed to investigate the possibility of changing the proposed feature 1 from speed cushions to a raised table junction at Pyms Way (in order to avoid vehicle accesses to properties at the location of feature 1). The cost variation between the proposed and that requested is approximately £10,000. Unfortunately the current scheme budget could not accommodate this additional cost. We would therefore propose that feature 1 remain as originally advertised, with the addition of the vehicle activated sign as above. 
3. In order to achieve a reduced and constant speed along St Neots Road, traffic calming features should be located at a maximum of 100m spacing to minimise the potential for increased acceleration and braking between the features. Removal of these features would have an unsatisfactory impact on the effectiveness of the scheme. It is therefore not recommended to remove these features from the scheme. Alternatively, it was discussed at the meeting on the 9th to investigate the provision of 2 number raised tables at Pyms Way and Carter Street in order to replace the proposed features 1 to 3. Our initial estimates indicate this change will increase the cost of the scheme by approximately £20,000 due to the increased scope of works. Again, the current scheme budget would not accommodate additional cost 
4. It was requested as above to move the zebra crossing south of Engayne Avenue. The only other alternative location to the south of Engayne Avenue is again located in the vicinity of a number of terraced properties due to the abundance of dropped vehicle accesses to the south of Engayne Avenue. The alternative location (at feature 7) will create loss of parking similar to in its current proposed location. It will also be relatively close to the existing zebra crossing at West Road with reduced value to potential users. It is therefore recommended that the zebra crossing proposal be removed from the scheme. The raised table at feature 4 should remain and promote an uncontrolled crossing point. The cost saving from the removal of the zebra crossing will be reallocated to the provision of the vehicle activated sign at the A1 junction. 
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report  (Cont)

5. In order to maintain regular intervals between features (as far as practicable), feature 5 should remain in its current position. Due to the presence of dropped vehicle accesses in this location, it is not possible to replace this feature with a raised table. It is therefore recommended that the proposed speed cushions remain as advertised. 
6. In order to achieve a reduced and constant speed along St Neots Road, traffic calming features will need to be located at a maximum of 100m spacing to minimise the potential for increased acceleration and braking between the features. Removal of these features would have an unsatisfactory impact on the effectiveness of the scheme. It is therefore not recommended to remove these features from the scheme 
7. Due to the presence of dropped vehicle accesses in this location, it is not possible to replace this feature with a raised table. It is therefore recommended that the proposed speed cushions remain as advertised. 
8. Again, regular spacing between features needs to be maintained – at no greater than 100m spacings. Therefore, feature 9 is required to remain at its proposed location. In addition, due to the proximity of the crossing to the junction of West road and Arran Close, the zebra crossing cannot be raised as the ramps will be located on the radii of the junctions and as a result introduce a hazard to turning vehicles, particularly powered two wheeled vehicles. Similarly, if the raised zebra was to incorporate the whole junction, the plateaux would need to extend through Arran Close and Longfield Road. This will create an excessively long plateau which would reduce the effectiveness of the feature and increase construction costs considerably. It is therefore recommended that feature 9 remain as originally advertised. 
9. Feature 10 to remain – agreed. 
10. In order to achieve a reduced and constant speed along St Neots Road, traffic calming features will need to be located at a maximum of 100m spacing to minimise the potential for increased acceleration and braking between the features. Removal of these features would have an unsatisfactory impact on the effectiveness of the scheme. It is therefore not recommended to remove these features from the scheme. 
In summary, we have carefully considered the comments raised by the residents and Council, and intend to adopt the following changes to incorporate your views:
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report  (Cont)

1. Inclusion of an enhanced gateway feature and provision of a vehicle activated at the A1 Junction 
2. Removal of the zebra crossing north of Engayne Avenue – raise table to remain 
Unfortunately, we would not recommend that any feature to be removed and alternative raised junction proposals are too expensive for the budget of the scheme. We are of the view that removing features would greatly reduce the effectiveness of the scheme to achieve reduced speeds consistently through the scheme.

I hope this response meets with your approval. We now intend to report these changes to the December Traffic Management Meeting at Central Bedfordshire Council to seek approval to proceed with the scheme.
(Information only)

9.4 Central Bedfordshire Council proposals for managing expenditure

Central Bedfordshire Council has put forward proposals for managing its expenditure in line with Government policies.  The full details are available through its website, or from the Town Council offices.  While many of the measures entail internal restructuring, which may or may not impact on services there are several more tangible measures proposed that Town Council should be aware of:
· Proposal to redeploy home care teams based in four places, including Quince Court, Sandy. The report says that this is a costly service and that staff could be more effectively redeployed within the council’s re-ablement service, with alternative forms of support being considered for the homes. The report says that “current customers may well be anxious about the potential change.”
· Proposal to replace illuminated bollards with reflective ones and turn off street lighting between 2400 and 0600 daily.  Replacing the bollards will reduce energy consumption and maintenance costs, turning off or dimming street lighting will also reduce the energy consumption.
The Town Council is responsible for about 180 street lights, if Central Bedfordshire Council decide to switch off its lights for part of the time Members would have to decide if they wanted to do the same with the Council’s own lights.  There is a danger that different parts of the town could be subject to a different lighting regime.
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report  (Cont)

· Proposal to remodel services to young people, including the Youth Service.  CBC proposes to move to supporting young people through external partnership agreements.  This will involve re-commissioning youth clubs and other youth provision in consultation with the voluntary and third sector.
· Proposal to remove CBC’s contribution towards the Music Service by 2012/13.  The service provides support and tuition to pupils across Bedfordshire and the proposal suggests that schools and parents would be asked to contribute the full cost of the service.

· Proposal not to renew funding to the Credit union in 2011/12. The report says that there has been low demand for the scheme.

· Proposal to cut voluntary and community sector grants causing a potential reduction in service from Citizens Advice Bureaus, Bedford Rural Communities Charity and Voluntary and Community Services in Central Beds.                                 

· Proposal to close day services for adults with learning disabilities, including one at Biggleswade.  The report says that younger people are choosing alternatives to this provision but that existing customers and their families are likely to oppose closure.
· Proposal to reduce the usage of residential care placements for older people, while supporting more people in their own homes. Again the report predicts opposition from customers and their families. 
· Proposal to stop grant support to Towns and Parishes producing a Parish Plan in the future.
· Proposal to stop mobile library service, which at present visits 54 locations (not in Sandy or Beeston). The Library Link service which visits homebound users and sheltered housing schemes will continue.

· Proposal to stop homework centres in five area, including Biggleswade.  These centres provide free support to 8 – 13 year olds including access to computers, free print-outs and photocopying.

· Proposal to stop support for the provision of school crossing patrols. The intention is to ask schools or volunteers to take on this service, however the only bodies legally allowed to stop traffic are the police and highways so the use of volunteers would be prohibited.  Schools would have to commission the highways service to perform the function.

· Proposal to reduce staffing in the Community Safety Team which will mean there is no resource to provide an immediate response and to deal with incidents linked to “no cold calling”
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report  (Cont)

· Proposal to reduce to a single response team for the clearance of fly tips (previously north and south each had their own teams).  This 

may result in an increased response time for the clearance of large 
tips although smaller ones should still be cleared in the same time frame.

· Proposal to reduce the opening hours of the Household Waste Recycling Centres, although no times have been proposed as yet.

· Proposal to cease supply of biodegradable bags for the food recycling bins.  This may have an impact on recycling rates.

· Proposal to end funding contribution towards the joint use recreation centre at Stratton Upper School Biggleswade.
· Proposal to reduce the CCTV service – this has been discussed at Finance and General Purposes Committee.    
(Members are requested to decide if they would like to take any action in this matter).
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